At An Audit Meeting / Work Session 
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 14th day of December, 2005

Roll Call:                Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
                                George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                James E. Manley, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                               James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                               Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                               Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Larry Yantz, Balmville

2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

      11. a. Delete Highland Estates and change to JK Development Landscape Cost 

             Estimate

      13. b. Town Hall Telephone Service

      15. b. Claims for Sewer Backups

4.    Approval of Audit

      Councilman Woolsey questioned voucher #5704.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Audit in the amount of 

      $527,042.47 with the exception of voucher #5704, seconded by Councilman Manley.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

5.    Schedule Public Hearing for Sewer Moratorium Extension

      Supervisor Booth explained that the Sewer Moratorium will expire at the end 
      of the year.  The proposed date and time for the Public Hearing is December 28, 2005 
      at 7:00 P.M.  This will extend the moratorium until February 21, 2006 or at an
      earlier date.  This will be determined by whether or not the sewer plant expansion has 

      been completed and approved by all regulatory agencies and the City of Newburgh.  

      This will allow the additional one million eight hundred thousand gallons of sewage 

      treatment per day in accordance with the intermunicipal agreement. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to schedule the Public Hearing for 

      December 28, 2005 at 7:00 P.M. for the Sewer Connection Moratorium Amendment, 

      seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

6.    Assessor: A.R Fuels Certiorari Audit

      This is a request from Michael Fogarty, Sole Assessor, to approve the Audit of the 

      books that is necessary for the A.R. Fuels Certiorari Case (Greenhouse Apartments).  
      The cost will range from $1,500.00 to $2,250.00.  It will require between ten and 
      fifteen hours.  The Audit will be performed by Barry Schuyler, CPA, who is familiar 
      with the case.  Mr. Fogarty feels this Audit is necessary for our defense.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Audit for the A.R. Fuels 
      Certiorari to be performed by Barry Schuyler, CPA not to exceed $3,000.00, 

      seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 
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    aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

7.    Police:
      a. Purchase of Vehicles

      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to purchase two unmarked vehicles which 

      were approved in the 2006 Budget from New York State Bid.  Chief Kehoe explained 

      that he needs to put in the order now in order to receive the cars the first of 2006 

      because the state has cut off dates.  Councilman Piaquadio said he knows we have 

      done this before but we have been written up by the Auditor.   Chief Kehoe said they 

      have done this for at least the past fifteen years.  The purchase order will not be until 

      January 2006.  Councilman Woolsey asked why we need another cargo van.  

      Chief Kehoe said we have two ID Officers and with the amount of equipment that is 

      needed, two vehicles are necessary.  Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, is concerned 

      that we are written up each time this happens.  Councilman Piaquadio said because 

      we are going to get written up we shouldn’t do this until 2006.  The feeling of the 

      whole Board is to wait two more weeks and vote on this the first meeting in January, 
      2006. 
      b. Detective Interviews

      This is a request from Chief Kehoe for permission to interview eleven officers 

      who have applied for the open detective position which was caused by the promotion 

      of Sgt. Brucato.  He would like to conduct the interviews on December 27, 2005, 

      starting at 9:00 A.M.  This will take approximately five hours.  If a Town Board 

      member would like to attend please try to stay the five hours.  Chief Kehoe said if a 

      recommendation is made he would like to submit it at the December 28th meeting.  

      Supervisor Booth said he will try to be available to sit in on the interviews.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to authorize Chief Kehoe to schedule 

      the interviews for the open detective position for December 27, 2005 at 9:00 A.M., 

      seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 

 8.   Engineering
      a. Greenshire Way

      i. Approval of Financial Agreement

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that we have a voucher from Valdina 

      Engineering for the design services for Greenshire Way.  This is an isolated and very 

      specific improvement district that doesn’t have money available this year to pay bills 

      but will have money available next year at the tax collection season.  Supervisor 

      Booth had asked Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to put together a proposal to 

      borrow money from the Highway Fund.  Mrs. Calarco explained that an additional 

      Interfund borrowing from the Highway Fund to the Greenshire Way Capital project in 

      the amount of $10,000.00 is needed.  When monies become available the 

      Highway fund will be paid and interest should be paid by the Greenshire Way 
      District to the Highway Fund in the amount of 5%.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Interfund borrowing 
      from the Highway Fund to the Greenshire Way Capital project in the amount of 

      $10,000.00, with an interest rate of 5%, seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      ii. Approval of Voucher

      This is a request to now pay the voucher to Valdina Engineering for the Greenshire 

      Way project in the amount of $12,075.00.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the payment of the voucher 

      to Valdina Engineering in the amount of $12,075.00, seconded by Councilman 

      Piaquadio.
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      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      iii. New Bid Schedule

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that we have gone out to bid a couple of 

      times and the last bids we had to reject.  One bid was within the reach of the funding 
      that was included in the Public Hearing, because of a problem that bid had to be 
      withdrawn.  That bidder is still interested in bidding on the job.  In order to see if we 
      are going to proceed we need to rebid this project on Tuesday January 3, 2006 and 

      Wednesday, January 4, 2006, with a bid opening four weeks later and we will know 

      what the bids are.  At that time we will be able to make a final determination whether 

      or not to proceed and the Town Board will be able to consider alternatives.  Prices 

      might come in lower, the same or possibly higher, but we will not know unless we go 

      out to bid again.  

      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to Rebid the Greenshire Way Road 

      Improvement Project, advertisements for January 3, 2006 and January 4, 2006 with a 

      bid opening date four weeks after that, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.  
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b. Autumn Ridge:  JK Development

      Dawn Benedict a representative for Lanc & Tully, came forward.  Jim Osborne, Town 
      Engineer, explained that this came in front of us before and there was an issue of the 
      formation of a drainage district.  Ms. Benedict has submitted the map, plan and 
      report, a petition and the required check.  Mr. Osborne has reviewed the report and 

      the numbers seem comparable to the other cost estimates for the maintenance that is 

      required.  At this point Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, has drawn up a 

      Resolution for the Public Hearing on forming this district.  The proposed date is 

      Tuesday, January 17, 2006 at 7:00 P.M. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to schedule the Public Hearing for 

      January 17, 2006 at 7:00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – abstain; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 abstention.
At this time agenda item # 11.a. was moved up.

11.a. Landscaping Bond Cost Estimate for JK Development

      This is a request from Karen Arent, Architectural Consultant for the Town of 

      Newburgh Planning Board, to approve the cost estimate of landscaping for  

      Autumn Ridge, JK Development in the amount of $17,228.00 with an inspection fee 

      of $2,000.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the cost estimate for Autumn 
      Ridge, JK Development in the amount of $17,228.00 with an inspection fee of 
      $2,000.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – abstention; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – abstention.
Supervisor Booth excused himself at this time. (7:55 P.M.)
      c. Pinnacle Subdivision

      This is a request from Shaw Engineering requesting the Town Board’s approval on 
      whether or not to have the Pinnacle Subdivision (former old Oblates property) a 
      public drainage district or a private drainage system.  The subdivision will have 
      twenty one lots.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, feels it should be a public drainage 

      system.  The Town Board agrees with Mr. Osborne, that it should be a public 

      drainage district. 
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      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to authorize Shaw Engineering to 

      proceed with the necessary documents to form a Public Drainage District, seconded 
      by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – absent.  Motion passed 4-1.

      d. R & T Orchards

      This is a request from Andrew B. Fetherston, PE from Maser Consulting PA, to 

      receive a waiver from the vertical curve guidelines set forth in the Town of 
      Newburgh’s Street Specifications to use the American Association of State Highway 
      and Transportation Officials guidelines.  They would like to use these standards to 

      form their loop road much more economically.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, 
      explained that the American Association of State Highway and Transportation 
      Official guidelines are speed dependent where our Town road specs are written with a 
      flat K Factor of fifty regardless of speed.  We have hired a traffic consultant to look at 

      this particular issue and have in the past granted waivers as long as they meet 

      acceptable design engineering standards.  Mr. Osborne said that a recommendation 

      from the traffic consultant, Creighton Manning, that the American Association of 

      State Highway and Transportation Official guidelines are acceptable, a waiver would 

      be in order.  Mr. Osborne will solicit Creighton Manning for a proposal for this site 

      before the Town Board makes a determination.  Mr. Fetherston said when he copies 
      Creighton Manning he will also copy Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, so 

      he can review the documents also.  
Supervisor Booth returned at this time. (8:10 P.M.)
      e. Wireless Telemetry

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that  when we talked about the Wireless 

      Telemetry for the storage tanks, Mr. Osborne presented a proposal from an 
      engineering company that included the design engineering service and the 
      construction inspection.  When Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town wrote the 
      Resolution to take the money out of the Capital Reserve Account, he only referenced 
      the design engineering services.  At this time we need the Town Board’s approval on 
      the construction inspection and engineering services portion of the proposal from 
      LynStaar Engineering in the amount of $5,000.00.  Mr. Osborne will present this to 
      the Board on Monday night with all the backup.
      f. WWTP Expansion Feasibility & Cost Estimate

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  The Board had met with O’Brien 

      & Gere and we talked about the scope of service and level of effort for the purpose of 

      the study they were going to do.  The Board decided on a fifteen year projection to 

      use a rough level of effort plus or minus 20-25% on the cost estimate.  They have 

      come back with a cost estimate in the amount of $42,900.00.  This cost estimate will 
      help us look at the where the next expansion fits on the site and what technology is 

      appropriate for that.  The technology has changed since 1988 and we want to make 

      sure that we can and will get another 2 plus mgd out of that plant if and when the 

      Town is ready to do so.  We were asked to give O’Brien & Gere what we wanted 

      from the scope either a level of effort that is plus or minus 20-25% or a level of effort 

      that is plus or minus 10%.  Councilman Piaquadio asked when would this expansion 

      take place and Mr. Osborne said approximately fifteen years from now.  The purpose 

      of this study is to have a basis for setting outside user fees which you will be 

      collecting from hundreds of units in the near future.  They will give you a rational 
      basis.  The Board could probably increase these fees by $1,000.00 and no one would 
      object.  If this study shows you should be charging $6,000.00 per unit then when you 
      raise it to that level, it would be defendable.  We know the first expansion is the less 

      expensive because land was available, you were using similar technology but the next 

      expansion will be land constrained and you need to improve the technology that 

      exists.  One reason to go with this firm is they can look at the existing operations of 

      the plant and see if we can get some capacity out of the existing physical structure 

      without having to build additional treatment units on site.  There is actually two parts 
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      to the study.  One is to make sure that you have the ability to expand the plant in a 

      way that makes sense and to establish what an outside user fee should be for all the 

      projects coming into the Crossroads Sewer District.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the 

      Town, explained that there is an additional concern with the feasibility.  If an 

      expansion of the plant is not feasible, then you would have to look at alternatives.  
      Councilman Woolsey asked if we go with this agreement would we have to hold up 
      on any future charges to outside users until we get a figure.  Mr. Osborne said yes.  
      Mr. Osborne will review with Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, the source of funds 
      for this to be done and bring it back on Monday night.
9.    Receiver of Taxes: Correction of Re-Levy

      Elizabeth Greene, Receive of Taxes, came forward for this item.  Mrs. Greene 

      explained that a couple of weeks ago the Town Board approved a resolution re-

      levying unpaid water and sewer charges and assessments.  After years of estimated 

      bills for Nashir Kaba we have gotten an exact reading which changes the re-levy 

      amount that will appear on the 2006 property taxes. (See attached for revised 

      amount.)

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the corrected Resolution 

      Re-levying Unpaid Water and Sewer Charges and Assessments, seconded by 

      Councilman Manley.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
10.   Association of Towns

      Supervisor Booth explained this item.  This is in reference to the Association of 

      Towns which will take place February 19-22, 2006.  The Orange County Suite for the 
      Association of Towns is moving to the Flatotel, which is located near the Hilton.  
      They will charge $209.00 per night.  Elizabeth Greene, Receiver if Taxes, explained 
      that this is not a hotel approved by the Association of Towns.  The Orange County 
      contingent went out on their own and shopped around to try to move the hospitality 
      suite to another location.  They are trying to defray costs.  We need to know where 

      the Town of Newburgh would like to stay.  The concensus of the Board is to stay at 
      the Hilton.  Mrs. Greene said that we need to get this request in quickly. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Hilton to be the hotel of 

      choice for the Association of Towns meeting in February, 2006 and to use the Town’s 

      credit card for reserving the rooms for all that will be attending, seconded by 

      Councilman Piaquadio.  
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

11.   Planning Board:

      b. Landscape Bond Cost Estimate for Affordable Limousine

      This is a request from Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town 

      of Newburgh Planning Board, to approve the cost estimate for Affordable Luxury 

      Limousine in the amount of $5,115.00 with an inspection fee of $2,000.00

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the cost estimate for 

      Affordable Luxury Limousine in the amount of $5,115.00 with an inspection fee of 

      $2,000.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – abstain; Mr. 
      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4-1 abstention.
12.   Ethics Board:  Reappointments

      Supervisor Booth explained that Mr. Zarutskie brought to his attention that when the 
      Board reappointed the three individuals at a previous Board meeting, it was not legal.  
      It has to be a unanimous Board vote on reappointments.  The reappointments are for 
      Thomas Fogarty with a term to expire 7/31/2010, William Murphy with a term to 
      expire on 7/31/09 and Thomas Masten with a term to expire on 7/31/08.  Mark 
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      Taylor, Attorney for the Town, wanted the Board to know the Ethics Board had their 
      annual meeting  recently and have appointed Roger Ramjug as their new Chairman.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to reappoint the above listed
      persons to the terms specified, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

13.   Telephone Services  

      a. Justice Department:  New Telephone System

      Councilman Piaquadio explained that both judges attended a meeting in October 

      expressing their desire for a new telephone system.  This system would include the 

      whole Public Service Building.  Councilman Piaquadio took the liberty to contact 
      Roger LeClair, LeClair Communications, Inc. for a quote regarding a new telephone 
      system.  The judges have certain specifications they are looking for in a new system.  

      There would be twenty four telephones, menu driven, etc.  Mr. LeClair quoted 
      $20,500.00. (See attached specification and bid proposal.)  Mr. LeClair gave us the 
      quote for the same equipment that is in Town Hall.  This will need to go out to bid.  

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town and Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, would have to 

      review this before we could bid the system out.  Les Cornell, Building & Grounds 

      Supervisor is aware of this already and will be included in the pre-bid conference.  

      Councilman Piaquadio understands there is money but not the whole say, $20,500.00.  
      Councilman Woolsey thinks Mrs. Calarco, Town Accountant, said there is about 

      $15,000.00. Mr. Osborne explained that because we have to go out to bid we might 

      not be able to name brand specific, so he and Mr. Taylor will look into it.  Mr. 

      Osborne also suggested someone talk to Mrs. Calarco, Town Accountant, about the 

      money that is there, to transfer it into a Capital Project for next year.
      b. Town Hall Telephone Service

      Councilman Benedict explained that he was sat down with a local telephone company 

      regarding our local and long distance service.  Right now we have a company out of 

      Hartford, CT.  He questioned if we getting the right value and service from this 

      company.  Councilman Benedict feels confident that we should go out and bid this 

      service out or ask our current company to reduce our rate.  There are companies out 

      there that can save us approximately $14,000.00 a year.  We have ninety two lines 

      within the Town and this particular company he spoke to is a reseller of Verizon, just 

      like CTC who is our current provider.  Councilman Benedict feels we are paying too 

      high a rate and we can come up with some kind of bid specification and hopefully 

      save ourselves some money.  Supervisor Booth said he had a couple of people who 

      have approached him about telephone service and he was waiting for the new system 

      to be installed before he approached the Board on our service.  This is something the 

      Board needs to look at and Councilman Benedict said he will speak to Les Cornell,   

      Building & Grounds to get his feeling on the service we have so we can move 

      forward and save money..
14.   Resolution:  Appointment of Marriage Officer

      This is a request from Supervisor Booth to ask the Town Board to approve the 

      attached Resolution appointing Supervisor Booth as a marriage officer of the Town of 

      Newburgh.  This will be in effect from the time it is voted on until the end of his 

      Term, which is December, 2007.  Supervisor Booth explained that he was asked to 
      solemnize a marriage later this month.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution Appointing 

      Wayne C. Booth as a Marriage Officer of the Town of Newburgh Pursuant to Section 

      11-c of the Domestic Relations Law, seconded by Councilman Manley.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – abstain; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 

15.   Executive Session:

      a. Potential Acquisition
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       b. Claims: Sewer Backups

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session at 9:00 

      P.M. to discuss the above mentioned items, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio –    

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to go out of Executive Session at 9:42 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize the Town Supervisor to 

      retain an Adjustor to adjudicate the claim of John D. Sager of 9 Kentucky Drive, at a  

      cost not to exceed $600.00, seconded by Councilman Manley.

      VOTE: Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio –   

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

 Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to adjourn the Audit Meeting / 
      Work Session of December 14, 2005 at 9:44 P.M., seconded by Councilman 
      Piaquadio.   
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
